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THE OFFICIAL MINUTES

The Big Bend Community College Board of Trustees held a regular Board meeting on Tuesday, June 26, 2007, in the ATEC Hardin Community Room in Building 1800 on the Big Bend Community College campus.

1.
Call to Order


Vice-Chair Katherine Kenison called the meeting to order at 1:30 p.m.


Present:
Bob Holloway

Felix Ramon

Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta

Katherine Kenison

Mike Blakely

2.
Introduction   
There were no introductions.

3.
Consent Agenda

a) Approval of Minutes for the regular Board meeting on May 29, 2007 (A); b) Achieving the Dream Update (I); c) Assessment Update (I); d) Accreditation Report (I); e) Capital Project Report (I); f) Enrollment Report (I); g) Childcare Update (I); h) Donation Report (A). 

MOTION 07-24:
Trustee Bob Holloway moved to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  Trustee Mike Blakely seconded the motion, and the motion carried.
4.
Remarks

Public Comment – None

ASB Advisor Kim Jackson stepped in for ASB President Matt Boyce to give the ASB report.  ASB hosted several family activities during the spring quarter.  A steel drum band from the Tri-Cities was featured at the Spring Fling and there were lots of activities such as inflatable interactive toys, sandy candy and the Butt Sketcher.  The attendance this year (380 people) exceeded the attendance last year.  The  time of the Aquatic Center Night was changed and the change seemed to accommodate employees and students with younger families.  ASB raised money for their foundation account by selling over 700 bottles of chilled water at the high school and college graduations.  The foundation account was accessed to pay for caps and gowns for students who could not afford them.  Ms. Jackson advised the Board the newly elected officers are a great group of students and their leadership retreat will be held July 16, 17 at Mountain Springs Lodge in Plain, WA.

Classified Staff Representative Kathy Aldrich described the training participation by Classified Staff.  

· Ana C. Ellsworth attended Customer Service Training on 5/1/07 at Samaritan Healthcare and the STTACC Regional D Meeting on 5/24/07 at the BBCC ATEC Building.
· Benny De Leon attended the Infant & Early childhood Conference on 5/3/07 and 5/4/07 at Bellevue, WA.

· Barbi Schachtschneider, Kathy Aldrich, Rita Jordan, Jonie Walker and Darcy Hankins attended Darby Checkets Customer Astonishment 5/4/07 in the Wallenstein Theater.

· Robin Arriaga, Karen Okerlund, Kathy Aldrich, Kara Chandler, Barbi Schachtschneider, Rita Jordan, Michele Williamson, Kim Helvy, and Barbara Collins attended Re-hosting report wizard training on 5/07/07 at the BBCC Library

· Loralyn Allen attended the Pro-literacy Conference-"ABC's of Student Engagement" at Portland, Oregon on 5/10/07 and 5/11/07.

· Traci Bartleson, Kara Chandler & Michele Williamson: Contract training (personal and service) on 5/16/07.

· Ana C. Ellsworth: STTACC Board Meeting on 5/18/07 at Puyallup, WA. 

· Rita Jordan attended the Introduction to the Certification of Veterans Benefits teleconference  5/21/07 through 5/25/07. 

· Ana C. Ellsworth, Janet Schafer, & Kathy Aldrich attended the STTACC Regional D Meeting on 5/24/07 in the BBCC ATEC Building
Faculty Association President Mike O’Konek reported he just returned from a WEA conference.  He had no report and was present to answer any questions the Board may have regarding the 2007-08 Negotiated Agreement.  

Vice President Ken Turner stated this is a very busy time.  The Business office is closing the books in July.  The Fine arts building permits are approved and a general contractor is scheduled to be on site September 1, 2007.  The building should be completed by the 2008 fall quarter.  

Vice President Mike Lang reported there are 160 students in the dorms including 48 Japanese trainees on campus. The Aviation Dept is hosting an aviation camp for the Aviation High School. Several sports camps are running this summer.  Sodexho is busy providing meals for the participants of these activities.  Dr. Lang also reported Dr. Emery Smith who held a tenured track faculty position has accepted a job at Umpqua Community College in Roseburg, Oregon.  Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta stated we will miss Dr. Smith.  

5. 
Ends Statement Monitoring Report E-1 Mission Statement 

Ms. Starr Bernhardt represented Ms. Valerie Kirkwood from Institutional Research & Planning and provided the Ends Statement Monitoring Report E-1 Mission Statement.

The Mission Monitoring Report contains an executive summary of each monitoring report; key points of the E-2 Access Monitoring Report, E-3 Partnerships Monitoring Report, E-4 Student Achievement Monitoring Report, E-5 Climate Monitoring Report and the E-6 Cultural Enrichment Monitoring Report are included in the E-1 Mission Statement Monitoring Report.  

Ms. Bernhardt highlighted some of the enhancements noted in the report. 

· Based on information obtained from the High Skills/High Demand Education Forum, community meetings held with the Grant County EDC and the Port of Moses Lake and individual contacts, new partnerships, articulation/transfer agreements and programs were developed including:

· I-BEST Welding (Integrated Basic Education and Skills Training);

· Medical Assisting Program;

· Contract training w/ Genie Industries;

· Associate Degree in Pre-Nursing.

· Based on feedback from school and community leaders two additional ITV sites were added to increase access for distance learning students in Warden and Royal City.

· Based on student demographics and information indicating 56% of BBCC students received need-based financial aid as compared to the statewide number of 36%, the Foundation increased the number of scholarships available to students to improve access, retention and student success.

· Weinstein Scholarships

· Professional/Technical Scholarships

Foundation Director Doug Sly stated the Cellarbration! fundraiser netted $42,000 (over $40,000 for the third year) and the Foundation Board voted to increase the scholarships from $1,000 to $1,400.  According to Mr. Sly 133 scholarships were awarded totaling $140,000.  This amount is up from 74 scholarships totaling $57,000 awarded in 2003-04.  Intervention scholarships were introduced to provide funding to bridge gaps students encounter such as the $30 admissions fees and/or $10 testing fees which would hold the students back from accessing their financial aid.  Intervention scholarships also fund other appropriate expenses such as fuel, childcare and books to assist with retention.  President Bonaudi stated the creativity in the intervention scholarships is in response to information BBCC is receiving from the community.

Mr. Sly reported a matching fund amount of $10,000 from the state was recently received for Exceptional Faculty Awards bringing the market value of the account to $260,000.  Trustee Mike Blakely thanked Mr. Sly for his report.  He also suggested the Foundation provide a summary of all scholarship opportunities to all high schools in the BBCC Service District.

Mr. Sly also reported a professional/technical student who had been in Tech Prep received $3,200 for a six week CDL program.  This same student plans to use his Lauzier Foundation scholarship money to attend Lineman school.  After going through both programs he will be marketable.  

· Based on the steady increase of students enrolled in Washington On-line courses (less than 500 students in 2002-03 and over 1,000 students in 2006-07) BBCC began developing its own online class offerings through the portal.  This will create a greater cost efficiency.  Media Site hardware empowers students to access lectures and class resources 24 hours per day, 7 days per week.

Dr. Rachel Anderson, Dean of Arts and Science, described the WAOL cost model.  Currently, with WAOL the bulk of the tuition generated goes to WAOL.  By offering BBCC on-line classes we will retain the tuition and BBCC will gain class quality control and program integrity.  Dean Anderson explained the new system through Media Site captures class lectures and resources like Powerpoint.  This system can also be used for orientation, instructions to employees, safety training, and marketing as well as classroom lessons.

· Ms. Bernhardt also reported data collection supporting the Achieving the Dream (AtD) initiative.  Service and instructional changes based on data is intended to increase student success and retention rates.  

· Last year, 45% of students who took math placement tests were placed in pre-algebra.  BBCC will increase developmental math support, as there is almost a 50% failure rate in this area.  Focus groups indicate BBCC should increase student awareness of advising and support.  Improvements to support Hispanic students with a mentoring group were also indicated from focus groups.

MOTION 07-25:
Trustee Felix Ramon moved to accept the Ends Statement Monitoring Report E-1 Mission Statement as presented.  Trustee Mike Blakely seconded the motion, and the motion carried.
Trustee Ramon stated he read through the Ends Statement Monitoring Report E-1 Mission Statement and it is a comprehensive recap of all the Monitoring Reports.  He went on to say the report documents a lot of activity, which needs to continue.  The focus groups also provide good additional information.

6. 
Spending Authority

Vice-President Ken Turner asked the Board of Trustees to approve of $14,500,000 to begin the 2007-08 fiscal period based on the state budget.  The budget will be presented to the Board in September.  Time is needed to close the books to ensure accuracy.  President Bonaudi stated budget details will be presented at the next board meeting through a study session.  SBCTC and the board wanted to hold tuition flat this year however there is a 2% increase and 1% backfill.  There is no increase in tuition for the first 10 credits taken by a student.  Students will pay a 2% increase in tuition for credits taken above 10 credits.

MOTION 07-26:
Trustee Mike Blakely moved to approve the Spending Authority as presented.  Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

7. 
Negotiated Agreement 

President Bonaudi stated the only change from the 2006-07 Negotiated Agreement to the 2007-08 Negotiated Agreement is Article VII regarding COLA increments.  Faculty Association President Mike O’Konek reviewed the SBCTC figures in the Salary Index Matrix (SIM).  Mr. O’Konek stated it was good to raise the starting faculty salary over $40,000 to attract faculty and keeping senior faculty moving upwards.  There was a

5.4% average increase for full time faculty and a 6.81% increase for part-time faculty.  

MOTION 07-26:
Trustee Mike Blakely moved to approve the 2007-08 Negotiated Agreement.  Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

Trustee Mike Blakely stated he appreciates the faculty and college negotiators working for the best interest of all.  VP Ken Turner stated President Bonaudi introduced BBCC to the SIM, which greatly simplified a very complicated procedure.  Trustee Felix Ramon stated it was very good to see the base salary increase.  Mr. O’Konek stated the detriment to increasing the base salary is that it lowers the senior faculty members’ rate slightly but senior faculty members have agreed to it.

8. 
Community Focus Group-

Conducting Community Focus Groups was a result of the Presidential Evaluation Workshop presented by Mr. Vaughn Sherman, ACCT consultant, explained President Bonaudi.  He stated the focus groups are a very powerful tool.  Ms Starr Bernhardt from Institutional Research described the results of the two Community Focus Groups.  Per the direction of the Board focus groups questions related to three monitoring reports: E-1 Mission, E-2 Access and E-4 Student Achievement.

Twenty community members from Ephrata, Moses Lake, Othello, Quincy, Ritzville, Royal City and Warden were invited and a total of thirteen people attended two focus groups.  Some of the highlights mentioned by the participants included:

· businesses need trained workers, commended for community relations, loved job fair, high schools are not informed about industry, BBCC should advertised in high school programs.  

Ms. Bernhardt commented that many of the comments crossed all three paths, mission, access and student achievement.

MOTION 07-27:
Trustee Bob Holloway moved to accept the Community Focus Group information.  Trustee Felix Ramon seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

Trustee Mike Blakely commented that the evaluation is important and that it is more important to get community members involved.  He suggested BBCC work hard to get community members from outlying communities more involved.  President Bonaudi responded that it is difficult to engage people from outside.  He also discussed holding regional focus groups in the outlying communities as a way to increase involvement outside of Moses Lake.  President Bonaudi went on to state that Dean Rasmussen, Dean Garrett and Allan Peterson actively engage community members off campus frequently.  Their off campus efforts are encouraging and very valuable.  It is difficult to get community members involved but it is worth the effort.  President Bonaudi stated BBCC will do as many Community Focus Groups as the Board would like.  

Trustee Bob Holloway stated we need to do extra work in Quincy.  He recently attended a Port of Quincy meeting and stated Moses Lake is not seen as a friendly place they prefer Wenatchee.  Trustee Holloway emphasized that the group was not talking specifically about BBCC.  Trustee Mike Blakely stated it is important to get information out in Quincy.  He met with vocational directors and he is encouraging them to hold their meetings at BBCC.  President Bonaudi stated we have been very open to inviting Quincy community members here and we need to reach out to Quincy community members by visiting them in Quincy.  The joint Quincy School Board and BBCC Board meeting held December 15, 2005, was very successful.  Trustee Mike Blakely stated he has seen real improvement in outreach efforts in the past two years.  

Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta commended Ms. Kirkwood and Ms. Bernhardt for conducting the focus groups and compiling the information.  

Trustee Katherine Kenison stated there is a disconnect at high schools regarding BBCC resources.  She asked if a high school counselor focus group would be beneficial?  VP Mike Lang stated this has been discussed.  Our counselors go to the high schools and talk with the counselors. He also said he just met with a group on campus to talk about the marketing plan and discussed creating an outreach activity calendar to better coordinate outreach activities.   

Trustee Mike Blakely stated he really liked Trustee Katherine Kenison’s idea about a school counselors' focus group.   Mr. O’Konek stated the Moses Lake High School has two or three new counselors, this would be a good time for a focus group.  Trustee Kenison stated perhaps BBCC could take the lead to conduct a joint public meeting with the high school inviting parents and students to learn about educational resources.  President Bonaudi responded the more contact between BBCC and area high school teachers the better.  A good example of this partnership is the Welding Boot Camp being held on campus for welding teachers from area high schools.  He emphasized person-to-person communication and relationship building will make the ultimate difference. 

Trustee Felix Ramon remarked that the Operations Task Force Committee is developing a database of skills, and pay scales.  This database will be available to counselors.  Students who want to skip school and go to work need to see how school will increase their earning capacity.

President Bonaudi encouraged the Board to provide BBCC more direction on this process.  

A five minute break was called a 2:58 p.m.  Immediately following the break the Board adjourned to Executive Session at 3:03 p.m. for 15 minutes to discuss items provided for in RCW 42.30.110 (1): (g) to evaluate the qualification of an applicant for public employment or to review the performance of a public employee.  At 3:18 p.m. the Board extended the Executive Session for 15 minutes.  At 3:33 p.m. the Board extended the Executive Session for 15 minutes. 

The meeting was reconvened at 3:45 with no action taken during executive session.

The Board deferred the President’s evaluation until the next board meeting.

10.
Board Activity Report  

Trustee Felix Ramon reported he attended the BBCC Commencement, the BBCC GED Ceremony, the BBCC Nurses Pinning, the SkillSource Commencement, and the TACTC Spring Conference.  He also made legislative contact with Senator Janeá Holmquist, and Representative Judy Warnick.

Trustee Mike Blakely reported that he attended the GED Graduation, the BBCC CDL graduation and the BBCC Commencement.  He also attended the High Tech High (Quincy) graduation and contacted each graduate to talk about BBCC.  He also read president evaluation surveys from staff on campus.  He met with Nicole Monroe, Vocational Director of the Quincy School District about holding a regional meeting at BBCC.  He also contacted several local high school graduates encouraging their attendance at BBCC.  Lastly, he contacted Veronica Sosa and the Elmundo Editor to coordinator a feature article at the completion of Ms. Sosa’s student internship at University Medical School.

Trustee Bob Holloway attended the SkillSource Recognition Ceremony, GED graduation, BBCC Commencement, CDL graduation, Port of Quincy meeting and a PUD Fiber presentation.

Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta attended the Spring TACTC Conference, BBCC Nurses’ Pinning, GED graduation, and the BBCC Commencement.  She also attended a Commission on Hispanic Affairs meeting and networked with Commission members.  Trustee DeLuna-Gaeta thanked Trustee Kenison for helping out with chair responsibilities.  

Trustee Kenison reported that she attended the Spring Fling and BBCC Aquatic Family Night. 

11. 
Next Board Meeting 

The next regularly scheduled Board Meeting is August 28, 2007 at 1:30 p.m.  President Bonaudi recommended the Board cancel that meeting to accommodate the Board/Administrative Retreat.  President Bonaudi also stated the Board had requested a Special Meeting to address his evaluation.

MOTION 07-28:
Trustee Mike Blakely moved to cancel the August 28, 2007, meeting and to schedule a Study Session to review the Budget the morning of September 11, 2007.  He also moved a special meeting be scheduled in late July to discuss the President’s evaluation.  Trustee Bob Holloway seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

12.
Miscellaneous 

President Bonaudi reminded the Board that the ACCT Governance Leadership Institute will be held in Reno, Nevada July 13-14, 2007.  The ACCT Conference, Securing Future Economic Prosperity, will be held in San Diego, California September 26-29.

Prosperity Partnership, which is part of the Puget Sound Regional Council (PSRC), was on campus June 25.  A list of the VIP’s, including three state senators, in attendance was distributed to the Trustees.  They discussed that the aerospace industry needs pilots, and mechanics.  The attendees stated the BBCC Aviation Sciences did a good job presenting information. The Aviation High School camp was also on campus at the time of the tour.  Future workforce training opportunities may be a result of this tour. 

Information regarding the Husky Promise was distributed to the Trustees.  President Bonaudi explained that Universities are not getting the same number of enrollments from Community Colleges as in the past.  The Husky Promise program takes students eligible for Pell and Needs grants and supplements them. 

The meeting adjourned at 4:15 p.m.

    Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta, Chair


ATTEST:

 William C. Bonaudi, Secretary
